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We salute the first 100 days of Paul Wolfowitz’ tenure as President of the World Bank Group, 
and the continuity that he has ensured with James Wolfensohn. We look forward to helping him 
build further on this strong record. 
 
These Annual Meetings follow on the heels of the momentous meeting of heads of state and 
governments at the United Nations in New York. We reiterate our support for the main messages 
that came out of this meeting, and the broad goal of seeing all countries achieving the 
Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). We look forward to reaching a consensus in DC to 
show the Bank’s commitment to the MDGs, and support the Bank’s implementation strategy. 
 
Background 
 
Poverty is both the expression and the cause of much human suffering. Recent famines in Africa 
remind us of the catastrophic effects of natural disasters on the most vulnerable, setting back the 
meaningful progress of the past years. In the affected areas, malnutrition has increased and 
jeopardizes the health of many. Income has dropped precipitously along with the dwindling 
number of animals and grain stocks. The economy is debased by the necessary humanitarian aid. 
The education system is in turmoil and illiteracy is spreading. And last but not least, cultural 
identity is imperiled by brutal changes in livelihoods. 
 
The challenge is not so much in designing the right policy response. It is universally accepted 
that basic education is key in helping the poor help themselves; primary health care is the 
frontline in public health policy; macroeconomic stability is the underpinning of broad-based 
economic development; market-based incentives help allocate resources efficiently; and social 
safety nets have been adopted in various forms to ward off the effects of income volatility. The 
extent to which the State should take the lead in providing infrastructure (including water and 
energy), economic regulation, education, and health care, among other public goods, is not as 
controversial as it used to be. This growing consensus is reinforced by the common 
understanding among policy experts that there are various practical approaches to carry out 
policy options, and that ownership is more important than adopting the “first best” 
recommendation. 
 
Identifying the Challenge 
 
Today’s problems are mainly about implementation – there are as many operational challenges 
as policy areas, each of which has an important role to play in reaching the MDGs: enforcing the 
law, paying the teachers, maintaining the roads, dispatching the vaccines, controlling contingent 
liabilities, mobilizing resources predictably.  
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Addressing the Challenge 
 
Implementation Rooted in the Ownership of Locally-Developed Strategies 
 
The international community has made strong progress in recognizing that the promotion of 
ownership lies squarely beyond its mandate and abilities. Its choice of a Poverty Reduction 
Strategy Paper (PRSP) to establish a policy dialogue with the authorities has entrenched a sound 
arms- length relationship that better reflects the respective roles of the client country and donors. 
When capacity in the client country is weak, and the PRSP requires more detailing, the donors 
have learned to pause, and take the time to support policy formulation – especially since donor 
advice often takes a preeminent role when filling a void, and risks compromising country 
ownership.  
 
More Ownership with Practical Donor Harmonization and Alignment 
 
Solid PRSPs have gone a long way to increase the effectiveness of public spending, including 
interventions financed by external aid. Governments that have grasped the practical use of 
PRSPs have realized that PRSPs offer a unique platform with which they can discuss with 
donors their selective interventions in a harmonized and integrative fashion. The results, as in 
Ghana and Mozambique, are significant: donors agree a common monitoring framework to track 
the results of the PRSP’s implementation; they agree to streamline aid delivery mechanisms to 
facilitate control of the cash; and they provide a predictable flow of resources linked to 
performance. 
 
Reaffirming the World Bank Group’s Role 
 
The World Bank Group has a prominent role to play in fostering ownership, building capacity 
and sharing international best practice. It has a unique ability as global multilateral institution in 
developing best practice policy advice, and supporting it flexibly with important amounts of 
resources in the form or loans, grants, guarantees and equity investments. Its stewardship will be 
necessary over many more years, if only because reaching the MDGs will probably take longer 
than originally foreseen. 
 
Additional Financing through Budget Support to Scale Up Aid 
 
With the awareness of the importance of ownership, and without prejudice to sustained levels of 
investment lending, financial support will increasingly take the form of budget support when 
adequate fiduciary standards are in place. It will take the form of program based lending over the 
medium term, or one-off budget support operations for specific structural reforms.  
 
We welcome the recent commitments that have been made by the international community and 
trust that these commitments will be faithfully translated into a practical framework. One of them 
pertains to a particular way of mobilizing additional resources for the poorest countries in their 
pursuit of the MDGs: debt relief.  We welcome the G8 debt relief proposal and their commitment 
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to provide additional contributions to IDA and the AfDF, based on agreed burden shares, and to 
offset dollar for dollar the forgone principal and interest repayments of the debt cancelled.  
 
Additionality matters, and to ascertain it we will need to develop appropriate measurement 
mechanisms. The debt relief proposal and the sustainability of IDA are two interlinked aspects of 
a global discussion to ensure a scaling up of ODA. The implementation of the G8 proposal 
cannot therefore be allowed to jeopardize IDA’s unique role as multilateral financing institution.  
We will need IDA beyond 2015 and, consequently, we need to ensure its ability to extend 
increasing amounts of new loans over the long-term. Indeed, the task that IDA has undertaken 
since 1960 is far from over. 2015 is only one step in the long march that is development.  
 
Conditionality to Confirm Understandings Between the Bank and its Clients 
 
The increasing role of budget support reinforces the need for complementarity between policy 
advice and financial support, and increases further the prominence of conditionality in the 
Bank’s relationship with its clients.  
 
Budget support must be the outcome of a successful policy dialogue, and the associated 
conditionality should do no more than reflect the Government’s commitments in a sequencing of 
mutual obligations between it and the Bank. This is little more than the expression in time of the 
fundamental principle of checks-and-balances.  
 
Other key principles have been clarified by the Bank’s recent review of conditionality, all of 
which we support. For maximum country ownership, conditions should be derived from the set 
of objectives that the Government set for itself, and that the Bank finds acceptable (rather than 
“first best” practice), with a view to ensuring adequate fiduciary standards. To be meaningful, 
conditions need to be focused on actions within the Government’s control that will tip 
momentum toward the Government’s reform objectives. For maximum flexibility, conditions 
should be appreciated as a whole, so as to accommodate changing circumstances.  
 
A Comprehensive Strategy to Engage African Countries 
 
The Bank’s increasing focus on Africa is welcome. The Africa Action Plan (AAP) is a 
comprehensive and logically structured document. It manages to integrate seamlessly various 
relevant documents, including the Strategic Framework for IDA in Africa and the Africa 
Strategy. However, its added value will be measured in the Bank’s ability to be responsive to 
changing circumstances, thanks to its improved results focus and coherent measures to 
strengthen the outcome orientation.  
 
The prominence of the theme of governance in the AAP is welcome. Corruption has all too 
easily taken hold in Africa, and needs to be addressed vigorously at the systemic level. Reforms 
in public expenditure management, financial management, procurement, resource mobilization 
(including donor coordination) and civil service reform are urgent matters in the fragile states of 
Africa. These reforms will form the backbone of a capable state, and addressing them 
constructively is both a fiduciary responsibility of the Bank, and a sine qua non condition for the 
effective implementation of development policies over the long term.  
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Building capable states is a challenging task, particularly in a post-conflict environment. In this 
connection, I wholeheartedly appreciate that the AAP has taken the issue of capacity building as 
one of its core objectives, and I look forward to the upcoming recommendations of the Task 
Force on Capacity Development that should inform the Bank’s capacity building strategy. 
 
The AAP also takes stock of one of the early findings of the 5 year old PRSP approach by 
recognizing that infrastructure spending has been orphaned, and is in need of much attention.  
PRSPs have built a strong case to show that existing aid flows, even when efficiently allocated, 
fall short of the needs. Resource constraints have typically penalized large infrastructure projects, 
since existing resources are necessary to cover current expenditure. As a result, infrastructure at 
the local, national and regional levels has suffered from crippling underinvestment. Careful 
consultations should help guide policy decisions in allocating scarce resources to the most urgent 
infrastructure projects. 
 
Open lines of communication with the client and with the donor community will remain central 
to the Bank’s ability to play a constructive advisory and coordinating role. The Bank has made 
great strides in decentralizing key positions. While decisions to decentralize further need to be 
made flexibly, I do not yet know that the Bank has adopted a strategic staffing framework to 
fulfill the promise of the AAP 
 
Aid for Trade to Tap Global Trade Opportunities 
 
Trade will remain an important opportunity for all countries to increase the welfare of their 
citizen. The important background work by the Bank on trade policy will provide sound 
arguments for client countries during the Doha-round negotiations. These negotiations, held 
under the auspices of the WTO, are predicated on the idea that trade liberalization is good for all. 
From the outset, we support a well thought-through approach to the manner in which 
liberalization takes place, with the understanding that some countries’ production sectors will 
have to undertake substantial and irreversible adjustments. The Bank’s practical proposals to 
help client countries’ manage their integration in global markets therefore has our support.  
 
Mainstreaming Climate Change in the Bank’s Work 
 
Human activity is causing the climate to change. These changes, compounded with the 
variability of the weather, affect the poor with disproportionately negative effects. The 
international community has accepted this premise, and has agreed that it should work to slow 
the pace of climate change. We therefore support the evolution of the Bank’s role from being a 
forum to discuss climate change, to a mainstreaming of climate issues in policy advice and 
financial support. 
 


